

The Dirt on Tesoro

The facts about an oil company's plans to put the Northwest at risk

Eric de Place July 2014

Executive Summary

The oil company Tesoro, a fast-growing Fortune 100 company, has announced plans to build and operate a massive oil shipping facility on the Columbia River in Washington. The Vancouver Energy Distribution Terminal would handle up to 360,000 barrels of crude per day, transferring petroleum from mile-long trains onto oil tankers and other vessels that would ship the oil to refineries in the US and potentially overseas.

Many residents of Vancouver, Washington, as well as communities along the rail lines, are unwilling to accept the risks of Tesoro's proposed project, given a string of oil train derailments and fires across North America. A thorough review of Tesoro's track record suggests that the community has every reason to be concerned. The company has a demonstrated track record of flouting safety rules, injuring workers, polluting local air, and meddling in politics:

- "Willful" violations in Anacortes refinery fire: After a deadly 2010 refinery fire in Anacortes killed seven workers, state and federal investigators blasted Tesoro, calling the company "complacent" about safety and issuing 39 citations of "willful" indifference to hazards at the site.
- One facility, 4,000 clean air violations: The EPA says that Tesoro violated the Clean Air Act no fewer than 4,000 times at a single refinery in North Dakota and hundreds more times at other refinery locations. The company is among the top 100 toxic polluters nationally.
- Oil spills and secrecy: When a Tesoro pipeline burst in 2013, the company did not bother to inform the affected landowner, who only discovered the spill after he noticed crude oil bubbling six inches high around the tires of his combine.
- Hostility to safety investigators: Tesoro barred the gates to federal safety investigators after a
 burst pipe at a California refinery sprayed two workers in the face with sulfuric acid. Though
 the workers were helicoptered to a hospital and treated for burns, Tesoro called its employees'
 injuries "minor."
- Fights with unions over worker safety: Tesoro opposed union-supported efforts to have shareholders pressure the company into disclosing more information about its safety practices and risks.
- **Meddling in politics:** Tesoro already meddles in Washington politics, bankrolling political candidates and Tim Eyman-sponsored ballot initiatives with hundreds of thousands of dollars. In California, Tesoro spent \$1.5 million on a measure that would have gutted environmental laws.

Introduction

The oil industry has its sights set on the Pacific Northwest. Sitting astride the path from crude oil deposits in the interior of North America to the world's hungriest energy markets in Asia, the Northwest has in recent years been confronted with plans to build two large oil pipelines and a dozen oil train delivery sites at refineries and port terminals.

Among the most prominent of these oil companies is Tesoro, a Texas-based oil refining company that has operated an oil refinery on Puget Sound at Anacortes, Washington, since 1998.¹ In September 2012, the Tesoro refinery became the first location in the Northwest to begin receiving large-scale oil-by-rail shipments.² In June 2013, the company acquired from Chevron the troubled Northwest Products Pipeline, a 760-mile line stretching from Salt Lake City to Spokane that handles about 87,000 barrels of refined fuel per day.³ Today, the Columbia River is ground zero for Tesoro's plans.

Tesoro announced a game-changing project for the region in early 2013: the Vancouver Energy Distribution Terminal.⁴ In partnership with Savage, a logistics and construction firm, Tesoro aims to build and operate a large-scale oil-by-rail terminal at the Port of Vancouver, Washington. Designed to handle up to 360,000 barrels of oil per day, the facility would be the endpoint for mile-long trains carrying crude oil in tank cars. The flammable fuel would be unloaded, stored, and then loaded onto tanker vessels bound for refineries at domestic or foreign ports.

The Vancouver site would handle more oil than the Northwest's largest pipeline and at full capacity would require moving an estimated five loaded oil trains in and out of Vancouver every day.⁵

After a string of high-profile derailments and explosions in 2013 and 2014, including one that killed 47 people, oil train movements have become increasingly controversial. A number of communities are raising reasonable questions about whether the tank cars that carry the oil are unsafe, about whether emergency responders are adequately informed or equipped to respond, and about the sincerity of the oil-by-rail industry's commitment to public safety.⁶

Given the inherent risks of oil-by-rail projects, many Vancouver community members have expressed deep concerns about hosting an oil-by-rail facility. A review of Tesoro's track record intensifies those concerns: the company has a history of egregious safety violations in its refinery operations, has tried to cover up spills and thwart safety investigations, and has a habit of massive spending in state and local elections to tilt policymaking in its favor.

Section 1: Corporate Background

A six billion dollar oil company aims to expand its reach in the Northwest.

- "We actively promote a culture of accountability."
- -Tesoro website

Founded in 1968 and headquartered in San Antonio, Texas, Tesoro owns and operates oil refineries in California, Washington, Alaska, Utah, and North Dakota. Through subsidiary corporations, Tesoro also owns and operates a number of pipelines and other types of infrastructure, such as fuel storage tanks and marine terminals.⁷

Tesoro is often overshadowed by the better-known giants of the oil industry where firms like BP, Exxon Mobil, Chevron, and Royal Dutch Shell dominate.⁸ Still, with a current market capitalization of about \$7.9 billion, and 2013 gross income of \$1.24 billion, tesoro is by no means a small firm. It is listed as a Fortune 100 company and as recently as 2006 and 2007 ranked as one of the 100 fastest growing companies in the US.¹¹ At the end of 2013, Tesoro had over 7,000 full-time employees, approximately 2,000 of whom were unionized. Its stock trades on the New York Stock Exchange under the ticker TSO.¹²

Tesoro also controls subsidiary companies that are primarily involved in transporting crude oil and transporting, manufacturing, and selling transportation fuels. One particular subsidiary, Tesoro Logistics Limited Partnership, is integral to Tesoro's viability. It owns and operates the non-refinery assets like pipelines, fuel storage sites, marine terminals, and rail loading and unloading facilities. Since April 2011, this firm has traded on the New York Stock Exchange as TLLP.¹³

Tesoro is growing. In 2013, it made major acquisitions, purchasing BP's large refinery in the Los Angeles area; the ARCO brand, which is the master franchise license for the *am/pm* convenience store brand; and about 800 dealer-owned gas stations in California, Nevada, and Arizona. (State and federal regulators approved the \$2.4 billion acquisition over the objections of consumer groups.¹⁴)

Tesoro CEO Greg Goff is paid handsomely. In 2012 and again in 2013, he pulled down in excess of \$13 million in total compensation.¹⁵ As a percentage of total company revenue, or as a percentage of assets, he substantially out-earned the highest paid executives at oil industry heavyweights such as Valero, BP, Phillips 66, Shell, and Exxon Mobil.¹⁶

Section 2: The Anacortes Refinery fire

The worst industrial disaster in the history of Washington workplace safety law is rooted in Tesoro's deficient safety culture.

- "...the deaths of these men and women would never have occurred had Tesoro tested their equipment in a manner consistent with standard industry practices..."
- —Judy Schurke, director of the Washington Department of Labor and Industries

In April 2010, a 40-year-old steel heat exchanger at Tesoro's Anacortes Refinery ruptured along welds that had developed cracks. As naphtha and hydrogen spewed forth, a fire ripped through the area. Two workers were killed at the scene; five others died later of severe burns.¹⁷ Inspectors later determined that Tesoro had failed to properly inspect the exchangers for a dozen years even though they were a well-known hazard.¹⁸

After a six-month investigation into the conditions that caused the blast, state regulators cited Tesoro for 39 "willful" and 5 "serious" violations of health and safety regulations. (A willful violation is one in which an employer knowingly violates a rule and is plainly indifferent to correcting it, while a serious violation is one in which there is a substantial probability of serious injury or death.)

Calling it the "worst industrial disaster in the 37 years that [the Washington Department of Labor and Industries] has been enforcing the state's workplace safety law," the state slapped Tesoro with a \$2.38 million fine. It was the largest penalty issued to any firm in Washington history.¹⁹

The director of the Department of Labor and Industries, Judy Schurke, said "the deaths of these men and women would never have occurred had Tesoro tested their equipment in a manner consistent with standard industry practices, their own policies, and state regulations."²⁰

It was not the first time Tesoro's Anacortes Refinery had run afoul of regulators. According to the *Seattle Times*, previous inspections had revealed similar problems there. In fact, in 2009, the company had been cited by regulators for 17 serious safety violations.²¹

The US Chemical Safety Board also examined the Anacortes Refinery fire. The federal investigators said that Tesoro's lax safety culture led to a "complacent" attitude towards flammable leaks and occasional fires. They pointed out that in spite of a history of recurring leaks that placed workers in dangerous situations, Tesoro did not correct the underlying conditions. What's more, according to the Chemical Safety Board findings, Tesoro did not adequately maintain its equipment before the lethal blast, and investigators found the accident was rooted in "a deficient refinery safety culture." ²²

Along with former refinery owner Shell Oil, Tesoro paid \$39 million to settle a wrongful death suit filed by families of six of the workers who died.²³ The US Environmental Protection Agency has also opened a criminal investigation into Tesoro's role in the fatal explosion.²⁴

Yet Tesoro's operational problems at refineries are by no means confined to Anacortes. At least two other Tesoro petroleum-handling facilities have caught fire in recent years, including one in Salt Lake City—under circumstances called "eerily similar" to the events in Anacortes²⁵—and another in Martinez, California.²⁶

Section 3: Environmental violations

Tesoro racks up thousands of air pollution violations and millions of dollars in fines.

"Protection and care of the environment are fundamental to our core values." 27
—Tesoro CEO Greg Goff

Tesoro's Martinez Refinery in the San Francisco Bay Area has been a source of many problems. The company has been cited for numerous safety and health violations there, including more than one hundred air quality violations with fines totaling nearly \$3 million.²⁸ In fact, a 2010 study by researchers at California universities found that Tesoro "rank(ed) worst in health impacts among all companies with refining operations in the state" as of 2006.²⁹

Tesoro's record nationally is scarcely better. It ranks as one of the top 100 toxic air polluters in the United States.³⁰ For example, Tesoro's former refinery in Hawaii was plagued with problems. In 2013, Tesoro finally sold it off.³¹ Although the company reported an \$81 million capital gain from the transaction, Tesoro also agreed as part of the sale to provide \$15 million for environmental

cleanup and to retain responsibility for resolving allegations that it had been violating Clean Air Act regulations.³² In one case, an equipment failure at its refinery there resulted in the company flaring as much as 1,500 pounds of hazardous sulfur dioxide into the atmosphere.³³

That same year, Tesoro finally paid a \$1.1 million fine to settle a lawsuit over the company's failure to follow Clean Air Act requirements at its refineries on the mainland.³⁴ The US Environmental Protection Agency had sued Tesoro for failing to test its gasoline for harmful contaminants such as cancer-causing benzene at the company's refineries in Alaska, North Dakota, Utah, and Washington. According to the EPA, Tesoro broke the law at its North Dakota refinery "on no less than about 4,000 occasions between February 2005 and May 2006, and 600 times at Salt Lake City."³⁵

Nor have its pipelines been free from trouble. In 2013, a burst Tesoro pipeline was responsible for one of the largest spills ever recorded in North Dakota³⁶—a spill that the company did not bother to disclose to the affected landowner.³⁷ Not until wheat farmer Steve Jensen had smelled crude oil for days and the tires of his combine were coated with oil did it become public news. He told a local newspaper that the oil was "spewing and bubbling 6 inches high."³⁸

Section 4: Labor relations

After blocking accident investigations, Tesoro draws the ire of the steelworkers' union.

"We are committed to operating our facilities in a manner that promotes the health and safety of our employees..." —Tesoro website.

In 2011, the year after seven workers were killed in Tesoro's refinery, the United Steelworkers and the AFL-CIO asked shareholders of several oil companies to allow the firms to disclose more information on their safety practices and accident risks. Yet Tesoro actively discouraged its shareholders from approving these measures, making it more difficult for their investors and oversight agencies to get a full picture of working conditions and hazards.⁴⁰

The firm has a troubled history with organized labor. In Los Angeles, unions claim that Tesoro has a track record of replacing union labor with non-union workers. Concern about Tesoro's labor practices runs so deep that in 2013, when the company acquired the BP refinery there, the California Attorney General required Tesoro to guarantee it would not lay off employees at its Los Angeles refineries for two years.

Tesoro's checkered history with workers also extends to workplace and operational safety. In February 2014, two workers were sprayed in the face by sulfuric acid spewing from a burst pipe, but Tesoro barred federal safety inspectors from inspecting its Martinez Refinery the next day.⁴³ The *San Francisco Chronicle* reported that "officials could not recall another refinery or chemical plant on U.S. soil that has challenged the [US Chemical Safety Board's] authority." For its part, Tesoro called the incident a "minor chemical release" resulting in "minor chemical burns" in spite of the fact that both workers had to be medically evacuated by helicopter to a hospital in Sacramento where they were treated for first-and second-degree burns.⁴⁴

The United Steelworkers, the union that represents Tesoro's workers there, blasted Tesoro for its behavior at Martinez, claiming that "Tesoro's corporate culture of safety has steadily diminished." 45

The Steelworkers point out that Tesoro has withdrawn from a union program that supports incident investigations and that the company is no longer attempting to be included in a federal voluntary worker protection program.⁴⁶

The next month, March 2014, a second "serious sulfuric acid release" at the same refinery sent two more workers to the hospital in serious condition.⁴⁷

It was hardly the first time that Tesoro had problems with sulfuric acid at Martinez. In November 2013, a worker had been burned on the face by acid while repairing a broken pipe.⁴⁸ And in 2010, a sulfuric acid pipe ruptured and spilled 84 gallons, although workers were able to contain the problem without injury.⁴⁹

In 2011, Kevin Wallace, a former Tesoro VP, filed a federal "whistleblower" lawsuit against the company, alleging that he was fired for his objections to fraudulent accounting practices. The *San Antonio Express News* reported that the lawsuit alleged Tesoro set prices in violation of federal antitrust law and inflated its financial performance to shareholders and the Securities and Exchange Commission.⁵⁰ A US District Court judge in Texas dismissed the suit on the grounds that Wallace had not first exhausted "administrative remedies."⁵¹

Section 5: Involvement in politics

Tesoro bankrolls ballot initiatives and meddles in state politics.

"Today, Valero and Tesoro are in a conspiracy. Not in a criminal conspiracy, but a cynical one about self-serving greed."52

—California Governor Arnold Schwarzenegger, September 2010

In California, Tesoro spent \$1.5 million in 2010 to fund a ballot initiative campaign that would have substantially weakened the state's environmental protection laws, drawing the ire of then-governor Arnold Schwarzenegger. The firm worked to recruit other oil companies to join this effort. By that fall, some Tesoro shareholders were in open revolt against the company's politicking. The *Los Angeles Times* reported that a group of shareholders attempted to require the company to institute board oversight before executives spend money on political campaigns. The state of the substantial protection laws, drawing the ire of then-governor Arnold Schwarzenegger. The firm worked to recruit other oil companies to join this effort. By that fall, some Tesoro shareholders were in open revolt against the company to institute board oversight before executives spend money on political campaigns.

In Washington's state capitol, Tesoro spent thousands of dollars in 2009 and 2010 on lobbying to forestall a modest tax increase on hazardous substances, including oil. The new revenue mostly would have funded cities' and counties' efforts to keep oil out of Puget Sound and other bodies of water. The Washington Public Disclosure Commission's database shows that during one month, Tesoro was spending more than \$1,000 a day on just two Olympia lobbyists⁵⁵—about ten times what Washington pays its elected legislators per day.⁵⁶

Tesoro subsequently hijacked Washington state policy by contributing \$90,000 to a successful Tim Eyman initiative that allowed a one-third minority of state legislators in either house to block legislation. Tesoro was the initiative's second-biggest funder, and many political observers saw the company's involvement as an attempt to evade environmental protection and cleanup costs by short-circuiting the state's broader authority to levy taxes and fees. ⁵⁷ The measure was later struck down as unconstitutional by the Washington Supreme Court. ⁵⁸

All told, according to the National Institute on Money in State Politics, Tesoro spent more than \$200,000 on political contributions in Washington during the period from 2004 to 2012, including thousands of dollars directed to unsuccessful Republican gubernatorial candidates Dino Rossi and Rob McKenna.⁵⁹ In more recent years, perhaps chastened by bad publicity, Tesoro has made fewer direct contributions to candidates and ballot initiatives, preferring to direct its money to political action committees instead. In April 2012, for example, Tesoro shuttled \$100,000 to the Association of Washington Business PAC, a conservative group known largely for opposing taxes and regulations.⁶⁰

Tesoro has also played politics on the national stage. The Center for Responsive Politics finds that since 1990 Tesoro has made more than \$1.2 million in political donations to support candidates for federal office. About two-thirds of that money flowed to Republican individuals and PACs.⁶¹ And in March 2011, Tesoro CEO Greg Goff went on record opposing any effort by the US EPA to regulate greenhouse gas emissions to address climate change.⁶²

Under the auspices of the Tesoro Action Center, the company wades into a range of public policy debates. It has pushed one-sided arguments opposing environmental policies like renewable fuel standards, called the US Environmental Protection Agency a "regulatory swamp," and labeled US leadership on carbon emissions reductions "unilateral economic disarmament."

Tesoro has also sought to benefit from the revolving door between government and industry. For example, Jamie Moore, Tesoro's Director of Federal Government Affairs, worked for eight years as senior policy adviser to a former US Senator from Texas, Kay Bailey Hutchison. During that period, Moore assisted with formulating the Energy Policy Act of 2005, which exempted oil and gas companies from some requirements of the Safe Drinking Water Act⁶⁴ and gave \$2.8 billion in tax breaks to the fossil fuels industry. Senator Hutchison was one of the biggest beneficiaries of campaign contributions from Tesoro's PAC in the 2010 election cycle, even though she had already announced her retirement. When she did retire in 2012, Hutchison promptly joined a lobbying firm that has represented Tesoro.

Section 6: What's next for Vancouver, Washington?

A Columbia River port city weighs the risks of becoming an oil export hub.

"The City of Vancouver strongly requests that the Governor of Washington... and any other relevant state agencies decline to permit crude-by-rail oil terminal projects, and specifically the proposed Tesoro-Savage project." 68

—City of Vancouver, Resolution No. 3281, passed June 2, 2014

In Vancouver, Washington, local residents and businesses have raised an array of objections to Tesoro's plans. Real estate developer Barry Cain claims that he will halt his \$1.3 billion downtown waterfront revitalization project if the oil-by-rail facility is approved.⁶⁹ Others, like Fruit Valley Neighborhood leader Eric LaBrant, have compiled neighborhood concerns about air quality, the potential for toxic fumes to reach nearby properties, and the company's history of providing misleading information to the public.⁷⁰ Still others question the environmental wisdom of the proposal, pointing out that the oil Tesoro proposes to handle at the site would produce about 55 million tons of carbon dioxide annually, roughly the equivalent of five coal-fired power plants.⁷¹

The local longshoremen's union, ILWU Local 4, opposes the project as well, pointing out that oil spills would jeopardize jobs at the Port.⁷² In June 2014, the Vancouver City Council issued a strongly-worded resolution opposing Tesoro's proposal too.⁷³ (The city had already sent a letter to the state's permitting body that identified more than 100 issues it wants included in the project's review.⁷⁴)

One prominent feature of the local debate is concern over the safety of shipping oil by rail. After a string of high-profile oil train explosions, local governments and state regulators alike have begun questioning the wisdom of transporting crude oil in tank cars. Tesoro promises that its facilities will use rail tank cars that are safer than the obviously dangerous models that have exploded catastrophically in communities around North America.⁷⁵ (The newer tank cars also have clear safety flaws, however, and preliminary information from an oil train derailment in Lynchburg, Virginia, shows that the newer tank cars caught fire.⁷⁶) But as the Vancouver *Columbian* points out, many other companies would be able to use railways to ship oil to Tesoro's Port of Vancouver site, and the company has so far offered no guarantee about the integrity of tank cars.⁷⁷

Tesoro's plan may be in jeopardy. Although the firm's initial announcement indicated that the site would be operational by 2014, the company recently announced that costs are soaring as delays increase. According to the *Columbian* newspaper, construction may not begin until 2015, and the price tag may jump substantially.⁷⁸ The company had originally said that the project would cost \$75 to \$100 million,⁷⁹ but in May 2014, Tesoro told investors that costs could run as high as \$190 million.⁸⁰

In 2014, Tesoro's project will undergo a comprehensive environmental review by the Washington Energy Facility and Siting Evaluation Council (EFSEC), a high-level permitting agency. Under state law, the final decision for the plan's approval rests solely with the Governor. As opposition to the project mounts—and as activists begin to call for a moratorium on oil-by-rail shipments—Tesoro's crude oil shipment plans for the Northwest are far from certain.

About the Author

Eric de Place is policy director at Sightline Institute where he leads the center's work on issues related to coal and oil infrastructure.

Sightline Institute is an independent, non-profit think tank based in Seattle.

This report benefitted from valuable contributions by John Abbotts, Nick Abraham, David Kershner, Pam MacRae, and Clark Williams-Derry. It relied on high-quality journalism from media outlets in the Northwest and beyond. Design and layout by Nicole Bernard.

Notes and Sources

- 1. Tesoro, "Tesoro Anacortes Fact Sheet," March 11, 2014, http://tsocorp.com/refining/anacortes-wash/; Daryl C. McClary, "Explosion and fire at the Tesoro Refinery in Anacortes kills seven refinery workers on April 2, 2010," HistoryLink.org, March 12, 2011, http://www.historylink.org/index.cfm?DisplayPage=output.cfm&file_id=9717.
- 2. Eric de Place, "The Northwest's Pipeline on Rails," *Sightline Institute*, May 2014, http://www.sightline.org/research/the-northwests-pipeline-on-rails/.
- 3. Tesoro, "Tesoro Logistics LP Receives FTC Clearance for the Purchase of Chevron Pipe Line Company's Northwest Products System," June 17, 2013, http://www.tesorologistics.com/phoenix.zhtml?c=242247&p=irol-newsArticle&ID=1830465&highlight; and "Company Overview of Chevron Pipe Line Company, Northwest Products Pipeline System," Bloomberg *Businessweek*, http://investing.businessweek.com/research/stocks/private/snapshot.asp?privcapId=225203301. "Troubled" from "The Northwest Products Pipeline System has experienced several failures dating back to 2002," the order said, noting that the cause of the Idaho leak, corrosion, differed from the cause of the Willard Bay leak, a split seam running along the pipe's length." Judy Fahys, "Pipeline sale, past problems, prompt new questions," *Salt Lake Tribune*, March 24, 2013, http://www.sltrib.com/sltrib/news/56049035-78/pipeline-lake-salt-willard.html.csp.
- 4. Tesoro, "Tesoro and Savage announce joint venture to construct and operate crude-by-rail unloading and marine loading facility at Port of Vancouver USA," April 22, 2013, http://tesorosavagevancouver.com/here/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/Savage Tesoro Port of Vancouver Press-Release 04-22-13a.pdf.
- 5. Tesoro, "Frequently asked questions," http://tesorosavagevancouver.com/the-project/faq3/.
- 6. Eric de Place and Rich Feldman, "No Margin for Error," Sightline Daily Blog, February 12, 2014, http://daily.sightline.org/2014/02/12/no-margin-for-error/; Eric de Place and Rich Feldman, "The Man Behind the Exploding Trains," Sightline Daily Blog, March 4, 2014, http://daily.sightline.org/2014/03/04/the-man-behind-the-exploding-trains/; Eric de Place and Rich Feldman, "Industry to Feds: 'We Will Not Remove Any Unsafe Oil Rail Cars from Service,'" Sightline Daily Blog, April 15, 2014, http://daily.sightline.org/2014/04/15/ industry-to-feds-we-will-not-remove-any-unsafe-oil-rail-cars-from-service/; Eric de Place and Rich Feldman, "Risk Assessment for Railroads," Sightline Daily Blog, May 19, 2014, http://daily.sightline.org/2014/05/19/risk-assessment-for-railroads/.
- 7. Tesoro, "About Tesoro Corporation," http://tsocorp.com/about-tesoro/.
- 8. By market capitalization, these firms are each at least thirty to fifty times bigger than Tesoro.
- 9. "Tesoro Corp. Quote," Morningstar, June 24, 2014, http://quotes.morningstar.com/stock/tso/s?t=tso.
- Gross income is after deducting the cost of goods sold, depreciation, and amortization. "Annual Financials for Tesoro Corp."
 Market Watch, http://www.marketwatch.com/investing/stock/tso/financials.
- 11. "100 Fastest growing companies," Fortune, September 17, 2007, http://fortune.com/fortune500/tesoro-corporation-75/.

 11. "100 Fastest growing companies," Fortune, September 17, 2007, http://fortune.com/fortune500/tesoro-corporation-75/.
- 12. Tesoro Corp., Form 10-K, 2013, http://phx.corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=79122&p=quarterlyEarnings.
- 13. Reuters, http://www.reuters.com/finance/stocks/companyProfile?symbol=TLLP.K.
- 14. Ronald D. White and Bettina Boxall, "Tesoro is cleared to buy BP's Carson refinery, Arco stations," *Los Angeles Times*, May 17, 2013, http://articles.latimes.com/2013/may/17/business/la-fi-arco-tesoro-20130518.
- 15. Tesoro Corp., Schedules 14-A Definitive Proxy Statements, March 19, 2014 and March 21, 2013, http://phx.corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=79122&p=irol-sec#9344262.
- 16. Using 2013 data for revenue and total assets as reported by Morningstar, http://financials.morningstar.com/balance-sheet/bs.html?t=XETR:XONA®ion=deu&culture=en-US&ownerCountry=USA.
- 17. Bradley Olson, "Tesoro Maintenance at Fault in Refinery Blast, U.S. Says," *Bloomberg*, April 5, 2011, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-04-05/tesoro-maintenance-at-fault-in-refinery-blast-u-s-says-1-.html; and Rafael Moure-Eraso, "Guest: The human costs paid at the Anacortes Tesoro refinery," *The Seattle Times*, February 18, 2014, http://seattletimes.com/html/opinion/2022938878 rafaelmoureerasoopedtesororefinery19xml.html.
- 18. Susan Gilmore and Craig Welch, "State declares Tesoro blast was preventable," *The Seattle Times*, October 5, 2010, http://seattletimes.com/html/localnews/2013070502 tesoro05m.html.
- Jay Causey, "L&I issues record fine in deadly Tesoro explosion," Washington Workers' Advisor, October 4, 2010, http://workersadvisor.com/tag/department-of-labor-industries/.

- 20. Noah Buhayar, "Tesoro Fined \$2.39 Million for Anacortes Refinery Blast That Killed Seven," *Bloomberg*, October 4, 2010, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-10-04/tesoro-fined-2-38-million-for-anacortes-refinery-blast-that-killed-seven.html.
- 21. Susan Gilmore and Craig Welch, "State declares Tesoro blast was preventable," *The Seattle Times*, October 5, 2010, http://seattletimes.com/html/localnews/2013070502_tesoro05m.html.
- 22. "Catastrophic Rupture of Heat Exchanger (Seven Fatalities)," U.S. Chemical Safety and Hazard Investigation Board, May 2014, http://www.csb.gov/assets/1/7/Tesoro_Anacortes_2014-May-01.pdf.
- 23. Jake Whittenberg, "Tesoro, Shell Oil settle lawsuit from families of killed workers," NWCN.com, January 30, 2014, http://www.nwcn.com/news/Tesoro-Shell-Oil-settle-lawsuit-from-families-of-killed-workers-242599421.html.
- 24. Craig Welch, "Tesoro under criminal investigation for Anacortes blast," *The Seattle Times*, November 8, 2010, http://seattletimes.com/ html/localnews/2013377917_tesoro09m.html.
- 25. Craig Welch, "Refinery tragedies all too common," *The Seattle Times*, April 3, 2010, http://seattletimes.com/html/localnews/2011518449_safetysunday04m.html.
- 26. Alan Durning, "One More Time: Who is Tesoro?" Sightline Daily Blog, October 25, 2010, http://daily.sightline.org/2010/10/25/who-again-is-tesoro/.
- 27. "Tesoro oil spill: over 20,000 barrels seep into North Dakota wheat field," *The Guardian*, October 10, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2013/oct/10/north-dakota-tioga-tesoro-oil-spill.
- 28. Alan Durning, "One More Time: Who is Tesoro?" Sightline Daily Blog, October 25, 2010, http://daily.sightline.org/2010/10/25/who-again-is-tesoro/.
- 29. Manuel Pastor, Rachel Morello-Frosch, James Sadd, and Justin Scoggins, "Minding the Climate Gap: What's at Stake if California's Climate Law isn't Done Right and Right Away," Department of Environmental Science, Policy and Management, University of California, Berkeley, and Program for Environmental and Regional Equity, University of Southern California, http://dornsife.usc.edu/assets/sites/242/docs/mindingthegap_executive_summary.pdf.
- 30. Political Economy Research Institute, "Toxic 100 Air Polluters Index," 2007, http://data.rtknet.org/tox100/index.php?search=yes&database=t1&detail=1&datype=T&reptype=a&company1=&parent=Tesoro&chemfac=fac&advbasic=bas.
- 31. The sale also included retail stations, and other logistical facilities owned by Tesoro Hawaii LLC. Vicki Vaughan, "Tesoro closes deal to sell Hawaii refinery to Par Petroleum," *FuelFix*, September 25, 2013, http://fuelfix.com/blog/2013/09/25/tesoro-selling-hawaii-refinery-to-par-petroleum-unit/.
- 32. Tesoro's sale of its subsidiary company, Tesoro Hawaii LLC, included a 94,000 barrel per day refinery along with retail stations and other logistics facilities. Tesoro Corp., Form 10-K, 2013, http://phx.corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=79122&p=quarterlyEarnings.
- 33. Mike Lee, "Tesoro Hawaii Plant Reports Release After Equipment Failure," *Bloomberg*, March 6, 2011, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-03-06/tesoro-hawaii-plant-reports-release-after-equipment-failure.html.
- 34. US Environmental Protection Agency, "Tesoro Corporation," May 30, 2013, http://www2.epa.gov/enforcement/tesoro-corporation.
- 35. Ryan Abbott, "Tesoro Charged with Clean Air Act Violations," Courthouse News Service, February 16, 2010, http://www.courthousenews.com/2010/02/16/24722.htm.
- 36. "Tesoro oil spill: over 20,000 barrels seep into North Dakota wheat field," *The Guardian*, October 10, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2013/oct/10/north-dakota-tioga-tesoro-oil-spill.
- 37. James MacPherson, "North Dakota farmer finds Tesoro oil spill while harvesting wheat," *Columbian*, October 11, 2013, http://www.columbian.com/news/2013/oct/11/north-dakota-farmer-finds-tesoro-oil-spill-while-h/.
- 38. James MacPherson, "North Dakota farmer finds Tesoro oil spill while harvesting wheat," *Columbian*, October 11, 2013, http://www.columbian.com/news/2013/oct/11/north-dakota-farmer-finds-tesoro-oil-spill-while-h/.
- 39. Tesoro, "Responsibility," http://tsocorp.com/social-responsibility/.
- 40. Eric de Place, "Workers Stand Up to Tesoro and Other Oil Companies," *Sightline Daily* Blog, May 4, 2011, http://daily.sightline.org/2011/05/04/workers-stand-up-to-tesoro-and-other-oil-companies/.
- 41. "ILWU campaign to save good jobs at Tesoro gets big boost," International Longshore and Warehouse Union, July 20, 2010, http://www.ilwu.org/ilwu-campaign-to-save-good-jobs-at-tesoro-gets-big-boost/.
- 42. Ronald D. White and Bettina Boxall, "Tesoro is cleared to buy BP's Carson refinery, Arco stations," *Los Angeles Times*, May 17, 2013, http://articles.latimes.com/2013/may/17/business/la-fi-arco-tesoro-20130518.

- 43. Jaxon Van Derbeken, "Tesoro bars federal safety agency from East Bay refinery," *San Francisco Chronicle*, February 21, 2014, http://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/Tesoro-bars-federal-safety-agency-from-East-Bay-5254436.php.
- 44. Jaxon Van Derbeken, "Tesoro bars federal safety agency from East Bay refinery," *San Francisco Chronicle*, February 21, 2014, http://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/Tesoro-bars-federal-safety-agency-from-East-Bay-5254436.php.
- 45. "USW blasts Tesoro over lack of refinery safety," Oil & Gas Journal, February 24, 2014, http://www.ogj.com/articles/2014/02/usw-blasts-tesoro-over-lack-of-refinery-safety.html.
- 46. Robert Rogers, "Tesoro bashed for dropping worker-safety programs at Contra Costa refinery where acid spills occurred," *Contra Costa Times*, March 12, 2014, http://www.contracostatimes.com/west-county-times/ci_25323204/tesoro-bashed-dropping-worker-safety-programs-at-contra.
- 47. Robert Rogers and Natalie Neysa Alund, "Martinez: Tesoro workers injured in acid spill, second in a month," *San Jose Mercury News*, March 10, 2014, http://www.mercurynews.com/breaking-news/ci_25313025/martinez-tesoro-workers-injured-acid-spill-second-month.
- 48. Jaxon Van Derbeken, "Tesoro bars federal safety agency from East Bay refinery," *San Francisco Chronicle*, February 21, 2014, http://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/Tesoro-bars-federal-safety-agency-from-East-Bay-5254436.php.
- 49. "Martinez Tesoro Refinery Acid Leak Contained," KTVU, November 12, 2010, http://www.ktvu.com/news/news/martinez-tesoro-refinery-acid-leak-contained/nK6]B/.
- 50. Vicki Vaughan, "Whistleblower files lawsuit against Tesoro," San Antonio Express-News, February 8, 2011, http://www.mysanantonio.com/default/article/Whistleblower-files-lawsuit-against-Tesoro-1003906.php#ixzz1Dxj0jeee.
- 51. Kevin Wallace v. Tesoro Corp., Civil Action No. SA-11-CA-099-FB, US District Court, San Antonio Division, 2013, http://s3.amazonaws.com/cdn.orrick.com/files/Wallace-Tesoro-2013.pdf.
- 52. Michael Kanellos, "Arnold Lashes Out at Valero, Prop 23," GreenTechSolar, September 27, 2010, http://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/arnold-lashes-out-at-valero-prop-23-opponents.
- 53. Union of Concerned Scientists, "Tesoro Corporation," http://www.ucsusa.org/assets/documents/scientific_integrity/corporate-profiles/tesoro.pdf.
- 54. Tom Hamburger and Kim Geiger, "Investor groups balk at oil companies' support of Prop. 23," Los Angeles Times, October 13, 2010, http://articles.latimes.com/2010/oct/13/business/la-fi-corporate-funding-20101013.
- 55. Washington State Public Disclosure Commission, "Lobbyist Monthly Expense Reports," 2010, http://orion.pdc.wa.gov/ReportServer/Pages/ReportViewer.aspx?%2fLobbyist+Reports%2fTotal+Compensation+and+Expenses+by+Employer&rs:Command=Render.
- 56. Washington Citizens' Commission on Salaries for Elected Officials, "2013 and 2014 Salary Schedule," May 22, 2013, http://www.salaries.wa.gov/salary.htm.
- 57. Alan Durning, "Tim Eyman, BP, and I-1053," Sightline Daily Blog, July 19, 2010, http://daily.sightline.org/2010/07/19/tim-eyman-bp-and-i-1053/.
- 58. League of Education Voters v. State, No. 87425-5, Supreme Court of the State of Washington, 2013, http://www.courts.wa.gov/opinions/index.cfm?fa=opinions.showOpinion&filename=874255MAJ.
- 59. National Institute on Money in State Politics, "All Contributions from Tesoro Corp.," http://www.followthemoney.org/database/StateGlance/contributor_details.phtml?&l=1&u=9181.
- 60. Washington State Public Disclosure Commission, "Form C3: Cash Receipts Monetary Contributions for Association of Washington Business Political Action Committee," April 2012, https://www.pdc.wa.gov/rptimg/default.aspx?batchnumber=100461879.
- 61. Center for Responsive Politics, "Total Contributions from Tesoro Corp., 1990-2014," http://www.opensecrets.org/orgs/totals.php?id=D000057517&cycle=2014.
- 62. Letter from Gregory Goff to Honorable Fred Upton, Chair, House Committee on Energy and Commerce, March 10, 2011, http://www.acttesoro.com/assets/files/Uptonltr.pdf.
- 63. Tesoro Action Center, "Climate Change," http://www.acttesoro.com/issues/climate-change/; Tesoro Action Center, "EPA's Regulatory Swamp," http://www.acttesoro.com/issues/swamp, Tesoro Action Center, "EPA's Regulatory Swamp," http://www.acttesoro.com/about/tesoro-action-center/.
- 64. "Lobbying World," The Hill, January 13, 2010, http://thehill.com/business-a-lobbying/lobbying-hires/75589-lobbying-world.
- 65. US Government Printing Office, "Energy Policy Act of 2005," http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PLAW-109publ58/pdf/PLAW-109publ58.

pdf.

- 66. "Capital Eye Opener, Feb. 7: Menendez Ties to Donor Deepen, Hutchison Joins Giuliani's Firm, and More," *OpenSecrets* Blog, February 7, 2013, https://www.opensecrets.org/news/2013/02/capital-eye-opener-feb-7.html.
- 67. Bracewell & Giuliani, "Senator Kay Bailey Hutchison Joins Bracewell & Giuliani's Dallas Office," February 6, 2013, http://www.bracewell-giuliani, "Ees Politics, "Lobbyists representing Tesoro Corp., 2014," https://www.opensecrets.org/lobby/clientlbs.php?id=D000057517&year=2014.
- 68. Vancouver City Council, "Resolution M-3821," June 3, 2014, http://www.cityofvancouver.us/sites/default/files/fileattachments/citycouncil/page/14754/res.m-3821 opposition to tesoro savage oil terminal 06.02.14.pdf.
- 69. Aaron Corvin and Stephanie Rice, "Majority of Vancouver City Council against oil plan," *The Columbian*, March 19, 2014, http://www.columbian.com/news/2014/mar/19/majority-of-council-against-oil-plan/.
- 70. Eric LaBrant, "Local View: Fruit Valley residents oppose oil plan," *The Columbian*, April 13, 2014, http://www.columbian.com/news/2014/apr/13/fruit-valley-residents-oppose-oil-plan/.
- 71. When burned, Sightline estimates that each barrel of light oil releases an average of 0.42 metric tons of CO2, based on research by Deborah Gordon, "The Carbon Contained in Global Oils," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, http://carnegieendowment.org/2012/12/18/carbon-contained-in-global-oils/euzi. Oil trains may transport fuels produced from a range of different sites, and the carbon content of these oils may vary considerably. The Tesoro site in Vancouver is configured to accept heavy oil from the Canadian tar sands, such as bitumen (or a specific type of diluted bitumen known as "railbit" or other types of synthetic or blended oils).

 Bitumen is roughly 24 percent more carbon-intensive than light oil.
- 72. Eric de Place, "Video: How Oil Trains Put the Northwest At Risk," Sightline Daily Blog, February 10, 2014, http://daily.sightline.org/2014/02/10/video-how-oil-trains-put-the-northwest-at-risk; Aaron Corvin, "The Port of Vancouver Again Approves Oil Terminal Lease," The Columbian, October 22, 2013, http://www.columbian.com/news/2013/oct/22/port-vancouver-hearing-oil-terminal/; Courtney Sherwood, "Mistrust, Disagreement Over Oil Terminal Plan Aired At Meeting," The Columbian, May 21, 2014, http://www.columbian.com/news/2014/may/21/mistrust-disagreement-over-oil-terminal-plan-aired/.
- 73. Eric Florip and Stephanie Rice, "Council approves resolutions opposing Tesoro-Savage project," *The Columbian*, June 3, 2014, http://www.columbian.com/news/2014/jun/02/hundreds-speak-up-on-vancouver-oil-terminal/.
- 74. Aaron Corvin and Stephanie Rice, "Majority of Vancouver City Council against oil plan," *The Columbian*, March 19, 2014, http://www.columbian.com/news/2014/mar/19/majority-of-council-against-oil-plan/.
- 75. Joel Connelly, "Tesoro bringing oil by rail, promises safer tanker cars," Seattlepi.com, February 6, 2014, http://blog.seattlepi.com/seattlepi.com/seattlepi.com/seattlepi.com/seattlepilics/2014/02/06/tesoro-bringing-oil-by-rail-promises-safer-tanker-cars/; and Eric de Place and Rich Feldman, "No Margin for Error," Sightline Daily Blog, February 12, 2014, http://daily.sightline.org/2014/02/12/no-margin-for-error/.
- 76. Eric de Place and Rich Feldman, "No Margin for Error," Sightline Daily Blog, February 12, 2014, http://daily.sightline.org/2014/02/12/no-margin-for-error/; and Eric de Place and Rich Feldman, "New 'Safer' Tank Cars Were Involved in Lynchburg, VA, Oil Train Fire," Sightline Daily Blog, May 1, 2014, http://daily.sightline.org/2014/05/01/new-safer-tank-cars-were-involved-in-the-lynchburg-oil-train-fire/.
- 77. Aaron Corvin, "Tesoro Acquiring Safer Rail Cars for Vancouver Terminal," *The Columbian*, February 6, 2014, http://www.columbian.com/news/2014/feb/06/tesoro-aquiring-safer-rail-cars-vancouver-terminal/.
- 78. Gordon Oliver, "Tesoro CEO: Oil terminal plan's costs may soar," *The Columbian*, May 1, 2014, http://www.columbian.com/news/2014/may/01/tesoro-ceo-plans-cost-may-soar-oil-terminal/.
- 79. Tesoro-Savage Vancouver, "Tesoro and Savage Announce Joint Venture to Construct and Operate Crude-By-Rail Unloading and Marine Loading Facility at Port of Vancouver, USA," April 22, 2013, http://tesorosavagevancouver.com/here/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/Savage Tesoro Port of Vancouver Press-Release 04-22-13a.pdf.
- 80. Gordon Oliver, "Tesoro CEO: Oil terminal plan's costs may soar," *The Columbian*, May 1, 2014, http://www.columbian.com/ news/2014/may/01/tesoro-ceo-plans-cost-may-soar-oil-terminal/; and "Tesoro says plan for Washington state crude railport delayed," Reuters, May 1, 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/2014/05/01/tesoro-crude-railway-idUSL2N0NN0PS20140501?type=companyNews.